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ABSTRACT 

Developing English language tests is one of the specific routines undertaken by 
language lecturers as essential part of course requirements of assessing the 
achievement and abilities of language learners. This qualitative study via interpretive-
phenomenographic approaches on fourteen English language lecturers teaching ESP 
courses at eight universities offering engineering programmes aims to investigate their  
practices of developing ESP tests, examine the aspects governing  their practices and 
determine the extent to which the practices and the tests developed meet 
recommended ESP models. The research questions guiding this study investigate the 
lecturers’ test development practices, probe their reasons for adopting the practices 
and explore whether the practices reflect current testing practices, current factors 
considered, testing constraints or challenges faced and personal testing views upheld. 
Interviews were conducted to explore the practices of developing tests for the ESP 
courses and it also probed factors considered, guidelines followed, challenges 
encountered and beliefs upheld by the lecturers. All interviews were recorded; 
transcribed, coded and analysed for emerging themes. Case studies on six lecturers at 
two universities were also undertaken to further probe contextual factors via the 
lecturers’ self-reflection on their test practices and triangulated information from 
documents analysis of ESP course outlines, examination guidelines and test papers. 
The findings unearthed complex realities of lecturers’ practices where they have to 
grapple with issues at systemic or macro level in the engineering programmes and 
their attempts to address challenges engulfing the ESP testing tasks are guided by 
existing ESP knowledge, longstanding beliefs and views on language testing that 
present varying degrees of conformity, ingenuity and divergence when juxtaposed to 
best practices in ESP testing. Underneath these realities are issues of students’ lack of 
English proficiency, Outcome Based Education buy-in and mismatch of ESP course 
content and delivery with students’ actual needs. Prevalent at the lecturers’ 
workplaces is the work in silos symptom lacking in relational agency with engineering 
colleagues and stakeholders in obtaining authentic input on language specificity for 
the ESP courses. Despite top-down regulations and guidelines introduced to enhance 
governance and quality academic practices, the lecturers still have to mitigate the 
challenges in developing ESP tests. Albeit being adept at executing routine testing 
tasks, the lingering issues create a certain degree of uncertainty among the lecturers 
whether the ESP grades obtained by the students via the tests reflect their actual 
language abilities and skills attained. The study suggests that successful ESP test 
practices are linked to the awareness of the ESP principles within the contextual 
realities that surround the ESP courses, the lecturers, the students and the academic 
fraternity. An integrated multi-dimensional framework incorporating an institutional 
language policy called Collaborative ESP Testing Implementation Framework 
(CETIF) is also recommended for the successful managing of ESP matters. 
 
 



v 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT 

Firstly, I wish to thank God Almighty for giving me the opportunity to embark on this  
PhD study and for the energy to complete this arduous and challenging journey.  
Gratitude and thanks go to my supervisors Assoc. Prof Dr. Hj Ahmad Mazli 
Muhammad and Assoc. Prof Dr. Asiah Jamil for their commitment and patience in 
guiding me throughout this academic endeavour. 

My appreciation goes to all the English language lecturers at the respective university 
whose participation, invaluable input and support have made this thesis a reality. 
Special thanks to my colleagues and friends for their kind support and assistance with 
all the tasks in this endeavour. 

It is without a doubt that this thesis has greatly benefited from the comments and 
feedback provided by the examiners via the thesis examination report and viva voce 
session. A special gratitude is extended to all the examiners for their significant 
contribution towards this thesis. 

The completion of this thesis is also made possible by the never-ending support and 
love showered by my loving wife Syafini Ismail, my children Noralya, Norfadhlan, 
Normarsya and Norzhafran, as well as all my family members and relatives. 

Finally, this thesis is dedicated to my mother Hajjah Jamsiah binti Abdullah and my 
very dear late father Tuan Haji Ahmad bin Haji Asri for their dedication in educating 
me. 

Thank you all. Alhamdulillah. 

 

 

 



vi 

TABLE OF CONTENT 

 Page 

CONFIRMATION BY PANEL OF EXAMINERS ii 

AUTHOR’S DECLARATION iii 

ABSTRACT iv 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT v 

TABLE OF CONTENT vi 

LIST OF TABLES xvi 

LIST OF FIGURES xvii 

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xix 

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION 1   

1.1 Background of the Study                           1 

1.2  The Role of Language and Communication in Engineering Education       2 

 1.2.1        ESP Courses and Engineering Students' Needs  3 

            1.2.2   Expectation of Employers from Engineering Graduates                6 

  1.2.3  Lack of Mastery in ESP and Unemployment                  7 

1.3   Description of Key Areas in the Study              8 

   1.3.1   English Language Testing               8 

   1.3.2    ESP Test Development Practices                    10 

   1.3.3  ESP Test Development                     11                                         

   1.3.4  The ESP Concept in Tertiary Education       13                                                

   1.3.5  The Engineering Curriculum                          15 

1.4 Statement of the Problem    16 

   1.4.1  The Need for ESP and Challenges for Language Lecturers             18 

   1.4.2   ESP Courses and Industry Mismatch        21 

  1.4.3   ESP Courses and Instructional Material Issue                22 

1.5      Overview of Issues in ESP Testing                   23 

  1.5.1    Challenges in Tertiary Level Language Testing                       24 

  1.5.2   Inadequate Language Testing Training                        27 

 1.5.3    Lack of Clear Guideline for Language Test Development              27 



1 

CHAPTER ONE 
INTRODUCTION 

 
 

1.1   Background of the Study 

 

 Within the vast literature on higher education, assessment is often placed at 

the centre or the pinnacle of the domain which is at the heart of student learning. 

Rowntree (1987) believes that the realities of an educational system are inevitably 

manifested via its assessment procedures, which must be thoroughly studied. The 

researcher believes that it is essential to study this phenomenon as academic grades 

received by undergraduates must be an accurate reflection of their attainment of the 

abilities relevant to the field of study they are pursuing. It could also be observed that 

this demand for reliable academic grades to prove actual abilities possessed by 

university graduates as well as to meet the expectation of employers has become 

increasingly prevalent in presently robust economic landscapes. This indicates that 

assessment practices have equally important roles in education as the essential 

component after teaching and learning and how tests are developed has significant 

bearing in the whole educative process and warrants further scrutiny 

In this study, realities on language education also require scrutiny of lecturers’ 

practices in developing test materials particularly in the context of English for Specific 

Purposes (henceforth ESP) for learners in specific field of study and profession like 

engineering. This is because the application of ESP concepts in engineering studies in 

the 21st century serves as an essential platform where authentic target workplace 

language use and language tasks could be simulated and trained for engineering 

students and all these must also be incorporated in the assessment components such as 

tests. Furthermore, ESP courses taught to university students provides them with 

essential exposure to the nature of English language and communication during 

academic studies in the engineering programmes and to actual language used during 

real workplace communication tasks. This however, does not come without 

constraints and challenges. ESP courses taught to university students serve as essential 

exposure to the nature of English language and communication during academic 

studies in the engineering programmes and to actual language used during real 
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